A Mostly Uneventful Hop
By Lt. Tony Garner, EA-6B         
In a community with aircraft reaching 30 plus years, it’s always good to be able to help another squadron out when they need it. This thought helped to temper the fact that it had already been a long day. We had manned up and made several attempts to launch out of Whidbey and head to Fallon in order to deliver some badly needed parts to another Prowler squadron starting work ups. 

After a quick maintenance adjustment and a stop in the hotpits we called Whidbey Island Metro to get an update on our weather brief, finally launching out of Whidbey around 1600. The updated forecast showed no significant changes from earlier; good weather in Fallon with our return to Whidbey expecting SCT 005/BKN 010/BKN 015 and 4NM of visibility with rain showers. 

The flight was an uneventful airnav down to Fallon. Upon landing we headed to the hotpits, dropped off the needed parts and radioed our sister squadron’s SDO. He told us that Whidbey was now reporting 1/2 mile of visibility. After a couple of queries from us to the SDO there was still some confusion so the mission commander jumped out of the back seat to call Metro and find out what we’d be dealing with back home. Fallon Metro “forecasted” the same weather at Whidbey that we had received when we launched. Whidbey Metro only varied in that they reported a tempo line of 2 miles visibility with mist. 

We launched out of Fallon for another uneventful airnav back home. As we got further north we checked ATIS at our diverts. They were all reporting suitable weather so we knew we were not boxing ourselves in with whatever awaited us back at Whidbey. Prior to checking in with approach, Whidbey ATIS, which was only 10 minutes old, reported BKN 015 with 5 miles of visibility and rain. As part of the descent checklist we “discussed” weather but with the ceiling and vis that were reported we spent little time on it, barely discussing the rain showers. A few squadrons were conducting CCA’s and we jumped into the mix requesting an ACLS approach for a full stop.

As we started the approach we began to realize that ATIS had been overly optimistic. We were in the goo as we began our descent and just as we started to break out of the clouds at 500 ft, approach waved us off for “men and equipment on the runway.”  We still had plenty of fuel and were fairly confident with the weather at our diverts but we received no report of the expected delay from approach. 

On our next approach they were unable to lock our aircraft up for the ACLS so we downgraded to a PAR, which wasn’t exactly the best one we had ever received. Inside of 2 miles we finally broke out the runway but needed a lot of windshield air in order to see through the heavy rain. On touch down the rain was so bad that the runway distance remaining markers were difficult to see. The pilot reported good brakes but as we approached the intersection of the runways he came off the binders due to standing water. When he reapplied brakes, at around 80 kias, the pilot realized we weren’t stopping fast enough with the heavy rain on the runway. We immediately dropped the hook, resulting in an uneventful long-field engagement. 

Although it was a mostly uneventful hop until the landing rollout, we learned several good lessons:  

“Forecasts”

Don’t let them lull you into not covering important contingencies. In our case we should have given more consideration to the rain that ATIS was reporting. After our first approach, we realized the weather was getting progessively worse than forcasted or as ATIS was reporting. In hindsight, we should have considered a short-field arrestment or other “wet-runway” considerations, like a long-field arrestment or a roll and go. At a minimum we could have requested braking action; with that, we should all be professional and provide braking actions to the tower for that reason. 

Crew coordination

The pilot in my left seat was the pilot that I was primarily crewed up with during our last deployment. We knew each other’s preferences and techniques and what to expect from one another, however, there is always an opportunity to improve on crew coordination. I’ve always briefed that on aborts and landings, if I felt uncomfortable I’d grab the hook regardless of whether the pilot was asking for it or not. In this situation the pilot initially reported good brakes so my SA that we weren’t’ slowing fast enough was not what it should have been. More specifically, we could have covered what our criteria for stopping/taking a trap would be during the brief. SOPs provide us with specific criteria but we need to ensure they are discussed at some point in the brief. 

Finally, never pass up the long-field gear. It’s a freebie, and yes it may get you some good-hearted JO ribbing, but it beats ending up in the dirt off the end of the runway. 

Lt. Garner flies with VAQ-135.

